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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CONTEXT SENSITIVE STREETS MINUTES
September 26, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  
Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Greg Anderson and Don Redman (arr. 4:23)
Excused: Council Members Doyle Carter and Kimberly Daniels
Also: Dylan Reingold – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Calvin Burney and Mike Sands – Planning and Development Department; Bill Joyce – Public Works Department
Meeting Convened: 4:10 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and announced that the next meeting would be on October 10th at 4:00 p.m.  She introduced Bill Joyce of the Public Works Department and Mike Sands of the Planning and Development Department to discuss current standards and regulations for street design.
Mr. Joyce and Mr. Sands gave a brief PowerPoint presentation outlining the history of the various documents that have governed development and street construction in Jacksonville over the years, including: 1969 FDOT “Green Book” of road standards; Ordinance Code Chapter 654 – Code of Subdivision Regulations; City Standard Details; Land Development Procedures Manual (the “Red Book”), and Subdivision Standards and Policy Advisory Committee (SSPAC - Sec. 654.142, Ordinance Code).  The FDOT has a very extensive testing system for evaluating building materials (asphalt, pipe, etc.) so the City generally defers to FDOT standards for materials.  The Red Book provides the City’s general policies and criteria for designing infrastructure, while the City Standard Details is a manual of detailed drawings and specifications to guide construction.
In response to a question from Ms. Boyer about how the general public, bicycle and pedestrian advocates have input into the SSPAC’s deliberations about Red Book standards, Mr. Joyce stated that the SSPAC is focused more on how to build infrastructure (pavement thickness, turning radius, etc.) and not where it should be located (should there be a bike lane on this road or not).  Mr. Sands noted that context-specific designs can be complicated and must take a myriad of factors into consideration, such as available right-of-way width, presence or absence of a bus route, distance of abutting structures from the right-of-way, sight lines at intersections, etc.
Council Member Redman pointed out the City’s problems with discontinuous bicycle lanes that start and stop along roadways.  He said the City often programs enough funding for a roadway project to acquire only the width needed for the travel lanes, but not for bike lanes.  He advocated for continuous bike lanes and not disconnected patches here and there.
In response to a question from Council Member Anderson about  how to translate from the Red Book generic standards to context sensitive streets with high aspirations for functionality and community acceptance, Mr. Sands indicated that the Zoning Code is part of the process.  Money is always a consideration as well – how much can we afford to do above and beyond the basic standard design?  Maintenance costs may be higher on roadways with more features as well.  Mr. Joyce indicated that one way to give the public an opportunity for input about road design is to develop pilot projects in different parts of the city based on the community visioning processes that have already taken place and to seek public comment on the proposals.  Planning and Development Director Calvin Burney stated that there are some standards in the 2030 Comprehensive Plan for roadway facilities, but the City frequently falls short in the area of landscaping around new or rebuilt facilities.

Mr. Joyce answered questions about the City’s two standard road designs – urban and rural sections, with additional design standards (pavement thickness, turning radius, etc.) within those two categories for commercial and industrial areas.  Ms. Boyer felt the Red Book standards are too generic and mandatory and not enough visionary or aspirational.  Mr. Joyce said that the Red Book has not been amended since the mobility fee was implemented to replace fair share contracts.  He indicated that the Director of Public Works or his designee may waive Red Book standards when circumstances warrant.  Mr. Joyce also noted that stormwater issues are beginning to affect roadway design.  The City is reverting back to ditches and swales rather than pipes for water quality purposes, and those ditches affect where sidewalks and bike lanes are possible.  The SSPAC is looking at the stormwater issue and is in the process of coming up with new standards that take that into account.  Ms. Boyer urged the SSPAC to consider how stormwater facilities will affect bike lanes, sidewalks and bus stops.
Public Comment
William Harrell cited the need for an appeals process for disputes between the Public Works Department, Planning Department and property owners/developers and a waiver procedure where the City’s rigid standards conflict with common sense.  He gave an example of a property he was developing where the mandatory placement of a sidewalk was completely impractical and potentially dangerous, but the City would not issue a Certificate of Occupancy until it was installed.

Steven Tocknall, Chair of the Bicycle/Pedestrian Action Committee said that context-specific designs generally come out of an urban context, but he feels they are equally applicable to suburban and rural contexts.  The new guidelines being developed need to consider all possible contexts.  He noted that the City has only one bicycle coordinator in the Planning Department and none in the Public Works Department.  He believes more are needed in both departments to keep these issues in the forefront when plans are being reviewed and roadways designed.  Mr. Tocknall also quoted from the state Traffic Code regarding bicycles and motor vehicles sharing the roadway, and said that often Sheriff’s Office personnel either don’t know or misinterpret the law with regard to bicyclists’ rights and responsibilities.  JSO Assistant Chief John Lamb is in the midst of a project to review accident reports involving bicycles to see if the law is being applied correctly when accidents involving bicycles occur.  He suggested looking at other cities that have successful bike- and pedestrian-friendly streets and see what they’re doing right.
T.R. Hainline described a development project in East Arlington for which he is the agent for which the City requested reservation of a 120 foot right-of-way through the middle of the project for a future 4-lane road location.  Mr. Hainline believes the excessively large right-of-way will split the project in two and prevent the development of a cohesive neighborhood.

Bert Shaw of the North Florida Bicycle Club stated that Jacksonville has dismal rankings for pedestrian and bicycle safety among the nation’s 50 largest cities.

Future topics
Chairwoman Boyer suggested the following topics for discussion at future meetings:

· Input from interested organizations – NAIOP, Northeast Florida Builders Association, pedestrian organizations, etc.

· Examine the Red Book standards and how they do or do not reflect context-sensitive designs.  Who should be responsible for coming up with new design standards?  The SSPAC?  Planning Department?
Meeting adjourned:  5:40 p.m.
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